
SPECIAL REPORT OF THE COMMITTEES ON
RULES OF THE TWO BRANCHES, ACTING
CONCURRENTLY, RELATIVE TO A STATE-
MENT ALLEGED TO HAVE BEEN MADE BY
LELAND C. BICKFORD.

Senate, January 12, 1938.
Ordered, That the committees on Rules of the two

branches, acting concurrently, be directed to require, by
summons, one Leland C. Bickford, forthwith to appear
before them and inform them whether he made the state-
ment alleged to have been made by him to the effect that
the votes in the Legislature, with certain exceptions,
could be bought from one hundred dollars down to a
pound of tea and, if he informs them that he made such
statement, present to said committees any facts upon
which he based the same. For the purposes of this order

committees are hereby authorized to employ steno-
graphic services. Said committees shall report to the
General Court, the results of their investigation, and
their recommendations, if any, by filing the same with the
Clerk of the Senate as soon as may be.

Sent down for concurrence

IRVING N. HAYDEN, Clerk.

House op Representatives, January 12, 1938
iopted, in concurrence.

FRANK E. BRIDGMAN, Clerk
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The Committees on Rules of the two branches, acting
concurrently, on January 13, held a hearing pursuant to
the foregoing order. Mr. Bickford, having been sum-
moned to appear, was on hand accompanied by an
attorney at law. He was sworn to tell the truth, the
whole truth and nothing but the truth concerning the
subject matter of the inquiry. He was allowed fullest
opportunity to confer with his counsel before answering
any questions put to him by the Committees, and he
exercised the privilege quite freely.

Mr. Bickford admitted having made the statement
attributed to him and quoted in the order. Being asked
whether he saw any legislator receive anything for his
vote on any subject, he said he had not. Asked to name
any legislator or legislators who had been bought, he de-
clined to do so, but stated that if he were granted author-
ity to summon witnesses he would cause disclosures to
be made which would, in his own phrase, “blow the lid
off.” Further questioning brought out the fact that his
statement was based not upon direct evidence, but upon
suspicious circumstances. On being reminded that he
would be immune from liability for anything he might
say pertinent to the subject matter of the hearing, he
admitted his knowledge of the law on that point, but
again refused to give the name of any person or persons
who had been bought, unless, as he put it, he was first
given the power to summon witnesses. He was informed
that the condition which he was trying to impose was
one which under the law and the scope of the order could
not be complied with, and he was given assurance that if
he would give the name of any member of the present
Legislature who had been bought appropriate proceed-
ings would be instituted. After a whispered conference
with his counsel, who throughout the hearing was seated
beside him, Mr. Bickford persisted in his refusal.

The hearing was thereupon adjourned until the next
day, when Mr. Bickford was again subjected to patient,
persistent but courteous questioning in an effort to induce
him to either make a definite charge against some mem-
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ber or members, or retract his statement. The effort was
unavailing. Mr. Bickford would do neither, so the hearing
was closed.

The entire testimony was taken stenographically and
a correct transcript of the same is available to any who
may be interested. The daily newspapers throughout
the Commonwealth published the testimony in consider-
able detail. We therefore deem it unnecessary to recite
it here in full. The foregoing is submitted as a fair sum-
mary.

Being unable to elicit any facts on which any action
could be properly instituted against any member of the
General Court, we submit that Mr. Bickford has utterly
failed to substantiate his charge, and that the presump-
tion of integrity, which is the prized protection of every
public servant until it is overcome by proof, still en-
velops, unimpaired, the members of the Massachusetts
Legislature.

To the end, however, that it cannot be truthfully said
in days to come that the General Court left undone in
the premises anything that it ought to have done, we
recommend that a complete transcript of the proceedings
be sent to the Attorney General and another to the Dis-
trict Attorney for the Suffolk District, with a request
that they make or cause to be made the fullest possible
investigation of the matter and make public the result
of their inquiry.

Respectfully submitted,

Sen. JOHN D. MACKAY.
Sen. DONALD W. NICHOLSON.
Sen. THEODORE R. PLUNKETT.
Sen. EDWARD C. CARROLL.
Rep. WILLIAM E. KIRKPATRICK.
Rep. ALFRED M. BESSETTE.
Rep. JOSEPH N. ROACH.
Rep. EDWARD D. SIROIS.
Rep. JOHN F. ASPELL.
Rep. EDWARD W. STAVES.
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Pursuant to the order adopted by the Legislature on
January 12, 1938, the Joint Committee on Rules sum-
monsed Mr. Leland C. Bickford to appear before it on
January 13, 1938. Prior to being placed under oath, Mr.
Bickford was advised that he would at any time be per-
mitted to consult counsel who had accompanied him
before answering any question put to him by any member
of the Committee. Mr. Bickford was then questioned
courteously, but firmly, by the President of the Senate
and the Speaker of the House with respect to the alle-
gation that he had made concerning the members of the
General Court as set forth in the order. Under oath Mr.
Bickford confirmed and repeated that statement. In
answer to questions he refused to disclose the name of
any legislator whom he alleged to have received money
improperly. Even though advised that his appearance
before the Committee carried immunity, and that if he
would state the names of members of the Legislature who
had received money improperly the Committee would
summons all persons it legally could to prove or disprove
the allegations, he still refused to name any individual.
He brought no less than ten serious charges against un-
named members of the Legislature, but these charges
were in general terms and not one iota of evidence was
produced to back them up. Mr. Bickford did, however,
state that he would make public the names of those whom
he accused, provided the Committee would allow him to
summons such persons and records as he himself should
designate, a power which he and his counsel knew the
Committee had no authority whatsoever to confer upon
him. He likewise stated that he would name the indi-
viduals in executive session, provided that he received

MINORITY REPORT.
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assurance in advance that the Committee “will take the
proper action.” This latter phrase he later elaborated
in the following language: “But if you will go into execu-
tive session and not make the names public until we have
given you the proper evidence to support and corroborate
them, and give my attorney the privilege of producing
evidence, I will give you the names.” The Committee
refused to hear Mr. Bickford in executive session under
the conditions which he imposed, because had it done so
it would have constituted itself ipso facto a body which
had assumed the responsibility of investigating charges
which up to that time had not been supported by one
iota of evidence, without receiving from the Legislature
any sanction for so doing, and without having the legal
powers to conduct such an investigation, even had it
wished to do so.

In view of the foregoing, this Committee has in its
possession no further information than it had before it
summonsed Mr. Bickford to appear before it. Mr. Bick-
ford has under oath brought serious charges couched in
general language which reflect upon the membership of
the Legislature as a whole, without producing a single
shred of factual material to back up those charges.
Therefore we should under ordinary circumstances report
that Mr. Bickford’s statements were the statements of
an irresponsible person and should be ignored.

The circumstances, however, are unusual, because Mr.
Bickford’s position as the news editor of a prominent radio
station, and the wide publication of the charges made by
Mr. Bickford which he has reiterated at numerous public
gatherings, have given unusually wide distribution to his
allegations. As stated above, those allegations have re-
flected upon every member of the Legislature. We are
convinced that the democratic form of government can
survive only so long as the people have confidence in the
integrity of their elected representatives. We further-
more feel that the Committees on Rules to which this
matter has been referred should exercise constant vigi-
lance in protecting the reputation for integrity of the
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Legislature. We feel it our duty to recommend such
action as, in our opinion, is best calculated to be scrupu-
lously fair to members of the Legislature, and at the same
time give assurance to the people of the Commonwealth
that we do not fear, but in fact welcome, a completely
impartial investigation of the allegations made against
ourselves.

Several courses of procedure might have been recom-
mended. The possibility of having this whole matter
referred to a special commission consisting of three judges
of the Superior Court has been considered. We find that
this course of procedure would be open to a serious ques-
tion of constitutionality. The possibility of having either
the Committee on Rules or a specially constituted com-
mittee of the Legislature sift the allegations made was
rejected for the following reasons:

In the first place, it would, in the light of Mr. Bickford’s
blanket indictment, be impossible to find a committee of
the Legislature which would be above suspicion, because
Mr. Bickford had refused even to give the names of the
‘

‘ few exceptions ” whom he exonerated from his allegation.
In the second place, any committee of the Legislature

would have to determine whether to hold open or secret
hearings in connection with any investigation which it
might undertake. In the event of open hearings being
decided upon, there would be the really serious danger of
having innocent parties named w7 ho, regardless of any
later vindication, might have their reputations perma-
nently blemished by the mere mention of their names in
a public session. If the hearings were secret and the
eventual findings of the committee should result in ascer-
taining that there was no truth whatsoever to the allega-
tions, there might be a suspicion that the conclusions so
reached were the result of a natural desire of members of
the Legislature to whitewash their own colleagues.

The third course open, and the one which we recom-
mend, in the accompanying resolve (see page 8), is that
the Governor be asked to select an individual from a
panel of not less than three nominated by the Justices of
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the Supreme Court, to act for the purpose of investigating
the allegations as contained in his sworn testimony, and
that such person be given the power to call a special Grand
Jury, if needed. Such a course has the double advantage
of taking the investigation completely out of the hands
of any political body or individual (which the majority
report does not accomplish), of having the proceedings
conducted with secrecy before a body not confined to
technical rules of evidence, thereby protecting fully the
rights of innocent parties, and likewise of permitting
indictment of persons against whom there might be rea-
sonable presumption of guilt. Should the General Court
decide to adopt the procedure that we have outlined,
we are confident that it will have taken the only effective
action possible under the circumstances to protect the
reputation of the Legislature and the people’s faith in the
democratic process of government.

A copy of the testimony of the proceedings before the
Committees on Rules of the two branches is hereto
attached (see Exhibit A, page 9).

SAMUEL H. WRAGG,
President of Senate.

HORACE T. CAHILL
Speaker of House.

JOHN C. WILSON,
Representative.

JOSEPH R. COTTON,
Senator.

ARTHUR W. HOLLIS
SenaU

GUSTAVE W. EVERBERG,
Representative

PHILIP SHERMAN,
Representative

MARTIN SWANSON,
Representative

CHRISTIAN A. HERTER,
Representaliv
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In the Year One Thousand Nine Hundred and Thirty-Eight.

Resolve relative to certain recent charges of

VIOLATIONS OF LAW INVOLVING MEMBERS OF THE GEN-

ERAL COURT.

1 Resolved, That the governor is hereby requested,
2 authorized and empowered forthwith to appoint, from
3 nominees nominated by the justices of the supreme
4 judicial court as hereinafter provided, a special law
5 officer, who shall investigate the charges of violations
6 of law involving present members of the general court
7 contained in senate document numbered one hundred
8 and ninety-four, shall hear evidence of such violations
9 which may be submitted to him, shall, if in his opinion

10 the evidence obtained by him relative thereto war-
-11 rants, present such evidence to a grand jury and shall
12 prosecute any indictments found on the evidence so
13 presented. He shall be sworn to the faithful perform-
-14 ance of his duties. The justices of the supreme judicial
15 court are hereby requested, authorized and empowered
16 forthwith to nominate for the aforesaid purpose not
17 less than three attorneys at law and to submit their
18 names to the governor. For the purposes of investi-

-19 gations hereunder and any resulting action by pre-
-20 sentment, prosecution or otherwise, the said special
21 law officer shall have all the powers, discretionary or
22 otherwise, of the attorney general and district attor-
-23 neys in the investigation, presentment and prosecution

Cj)e CommontocaltJ) of a^assacijusctts
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24 or other disposition of charges of violations of law. He
25 may cause special grand juries to be summoned under
26 section two A of chapter two hundred and seventy-
-27 seven of the General Laws in any counties.
28 Said special law officer shall have sole charge of the
29 investigations and prosecutions hereby authorized,
30 and may appoint such legal and clerical assistants and
31 such investigators as he shall deem necessary in his
32 investigations and in the conduct of prosecutions.
33 Subject to appropriation, he shall be allowed from the
34 treasury of the commonwealth, for his compensation
35 and that of his assistants and investigators and his
36 other expenses, such sums as the governor and council
37 shall approve. He shall be provided with quarters in
38 the state house or elsewhere at the expense of the
39 commonwealth. The attorney general, all district
40 attorneys, the state police, all other police depart-
-41 ments and officers, and all officers of the common-
-42 wealth and of its political subdivisions shall give him
43 all information received by them relative to any viola-
-44 tions of law included in the subject matter of this
45 resolve and shall give him every aid in their power
46 when required by him. If in the course of his action
47 hereunder it appears to him advisable, he may make
48 recommendations for legislation or other action to the
49 general court or to the governor, or both.
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Exhibit "A. ’

State House, Boston, Mass.
January 13, 1938.

Hearing before the Rules Committee of the Massachu-
setts Legislature, acting concurrently, in 436, at 10.30
a.m., upon the following:

Senate No. 194, containing the following order passed
by the Senate January 12, 1938:

Ordered, That the Committees on Rules of the two branches, act-
ing concurrently, be directed to require, by summons, one Leland C.
Bickford, forthwith to appear before them and inform them whether
he made the statement alleged to have been made by him to the effect
that the votes in the Legislature, with certain exceptions, could be
bought from one hundred dollars down to a pound of tea and, if he
informs them that he made such statement, present to said committees
any facts upon which he based the same. For the purposes of this
order, said committees are hereby authorized to employ stenographic
service. Said committees shall report to the General Court, the
results of their investigation, and their recommendations, if any, by
filing the same with the Clerk of the Senate as soon as may be.

President Wragg presided, and in calling to order said;
Is Mr. Leland C. Bickford present? (Mr. Bickford pres-
ently appeared.) Mr. Bickford will please stand to be
sworn. (Mr. Bickford arose, raised his right hand and was
worn.)

Testimony of Leland C. Bickford.
President Wragg. I think it is only fair to state at the

cutset that Mr. Bickford does not appear before this
Joint C ommittee on Rules of the General Court as a
defendant. In arranging details of the proceedings the
Joint Committee on Rules has provided that Mr. Bickford
shall, under oath, testify whether he made the statement

LELAND C. BICKFORD HEARING.
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attributed to him, and, if he made the statement, to pre-
sent under oath whatever facts he may have to sub-
stantiate the statement. Mr. Bickford’s counsel I
notice that he has Mr. Barnes as counsel; am I right?

Mr. Bickford. That is right, Mr. Chairman.
President Wragg. The Joint Rules Committee have

agreed that counsel may be available to him for advice,
but in no manner he is to make argument or statement.
These proceedings, in other words, are between Mr. Bick-
ford and the General Court, as represented by this com-
mittee. I trust that that is clear, Mr. Barnes. Mr. Bick-
ford is entitled to your services as advisory counsel but,
as long as this is not a court of law, we feel that that is as
far as counsel should go in this matter. The committee
will try to give all the time necessary to Mr. Bickford to
consult with you.

Mr. Barnes. Can I object to any of the questions
asked, Mr. Chairman?

President Wragg. Only through Mr. Bickford. Now,
Mr. Bickford, you are familiar with the order, and the
committee feel that it will be absolutely necessary for you
to confine your remarks absolutely to the subject matter of
this order. As I say, you are familiar with it, and if you
vary from the subject matter of the order you may natu-
rally expect the committee to call it to your attention.

Q. (By President Wragg.) Your name, please? A.
Leland C. Bickford.

Q. And your age? A. Thirty-five.
Q. And your address? A. 105 Damon Road, Med-

ford.
Q. And your employment? A. Editor of the Yankee

Network News Service.
Q. (By Speaker Cahill.) You have heard the state-

ment set forth in the order which has just been read?
A. Yes, sir.

Q. And you have heard the statement set forth there,
alleged to have been made by you, to the effect that the
votes in the Legislature, with certain exceptions, could
be bought from one hundred dollars down to a pound of
tea? A. Yes, sir.
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Q. Did you make such a statement? A. Yes
Q. Where? A. At the Worcester Rotary a week ago

Thursday, and in several other places throughout the
state.

Q. Do you know, of your own knowledge, any in-
stance in which a vote of any member of the present
Legislature was bought? Answer “yes” or “no.” A.
Yes.

Q. Are you ready and willing to give the names of
any legislator whose vote was bought and state the facts
and circumstances to this committee? A. Not unless
I have a right to summon witnesses.

Q. The answer should be “yes” or “no”. A. Not
unless I have a right to summon witnesses, sir.

Q. Whom do you wish to have summoned? A. I
wish to have the right to summon certain witnesses in
connection with my testimony.

Q. Whom do you wish to have summonsed, con-
fining yourself to what was said as set forth in the order
in the Rotary Club speech? Of course, that is the order
which is before us and you have got to be fair to the com-
mittee. Incidentally, I submit that Mr. Barnes is not
answering the questions. Now, whom do you wish to
have summonsed? A. The State Racing Commission
and the list of stockholders of the dog tracks, and a listof employees of the dog tracks; James B. Egan, Edward
J. 0 Hare, Martin Hays, Robert J. Bottomly, GovernorHurley, Representative Bacigalupo.

Q. You have forgotten that the Governor is a state
officer. A. that is all for the time being, togetherwith certain records, which I can specify, at the National
' hawmut Bank, the First National Bank and the racetracks.

Q.. Isnt it a fact that you are asking for the same
T

mg
.

t . 1t! dld last spring before the Committee onLegal Affairs? A. That is correct.
Q. And at that time weren’t you given a full oppor-tunity to present such facts as you were possessed of?A. 1 presented most of the facts, sir.
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Q. Now, assuming that all these books and papers can
be produced, of your own knowledge what will they
prove? A. They will prove that many members of the
Legislature were paid by the dog track operators.

Q. Who? A. I refuse to answer unless I have the
privilege of summons.

Q. In so far as this committee is concerned, you are
not able to present this morning a single, solitary fact
of your own knowledge? A. Yes, if you will give me
the right to which I am entitled.

Q. The committee will hear those facts now. A. Am
I not entitled to trial by jury, to the same protection that
anyone is supposed to have under the law that enables
me to be summoned up here? Can you have a trial in a
court of law without the right to summon witnesses?

Q. You have made certain allegations against the
General Court. A. Yes, sir.

Q. And a man who makes such allegations is pre-
sumed, in honesty and decency, when he has some knowl-
edge on which he bases such allegations, to come in to a
room like this and present some prima facie evidence,
anyway, on which he is relying in making such allega-
tions. If you have such a story we are entitled to hear it
and want to hear it, and not all this cock and bull
A. There is no cock and bull here, Mr. Chairman.

Q. Well, do the best you can. We merely want you
to be cooperative. If you are honest and aboveboard,
just tell us what you yourself know. I ask you if, of
your own knowledge, you have a solitary fact that you
yourself can present. A. Yes.

Q. Then, let us have it.
Mr. Barnes. May I confer with my client for a

minute?
Speaker Cahill. Yes.
(A recess was declared from 10.45 to 10.52 a.m
Mr. Bickford. Mr. Chairman, I have here finger-

prints and records of arrest and penitentiary service of
the people behind the dog tracks in the state of Massa-
chusetts.
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President Wragg. We don’t want any misunderstand-
ing. I think if you will refer to the order again you will
not find anything about dog tracks in this order. It re-
quires you to appear before the committee and inform us
whether you made the statement alleged to have been
made by you to the effect that the votes in the Legisla-
ture, with certain exceptions, could be bought from SIOO
down to a pound of tea. Now, we must under the cir-
cumstances, confine you to this order at this time. Kindly
confine yourself to the order.

Mr. Bickford. My right of summons is contingent
upon the showing up of this riffraff.

President Wragg. If you have proof there, in connec-
tion with any members of the Legislature, through finger-
prints or otherwise, that is what we would like to have you
present, but we are not interested particularly at this
time in all the rogues in Massachusetts. So just confine
yourself to the order.

Q. Will you give us the name of any legislator whom
you know has received money? A. I refuse to do so
unless you give me the chance to summon.

Q. Will you tell us when the episode took place? A.
I will, if you will give me the right to summon.

Q. And when it took place? A. Give me the chance
to summon and I will submit the proof in answer to every
question you ask.

Q. Can you personally give us such proof? A. I
can, if you will give me the right to summon.

Q. In other words, these are not matters of your ownknowledge? A. I have knowledge of all the riffraff inMassachusetts behind this dog track business.
Q. Kindly answer “yes” or “no.” Do you havepersonal knowledge that you are ready to submit, to thecommittee? A. Yes, if I have the right of summons.Q. Well, I still say that the General Court is not, tomy mind, conducting an inquisition at this time whichwill take in everybody in the Commonwealth. But ifyou P ers°nally have any knowledge that you would liketo present, we are ready to hear it. I have not been able
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so far, however, to find out from what you have said
here that you have anything else but rumors. A. Mr.
Cahill,

Q. In regard to your statement, I think it is only fair
to point out that, wr hile you are not being asked at this
moment to prove things conclusively, your accusations
are not accompanied by even prima facie proof. It does
seem that you have the ability and should be willing to
at least go ahead and present a prima facie case, and your
own attorney will tell you that where you are charging a
crime you have to have more than a prima facie case,
have to prove beyond reasonable doubt. Now, lam not
asking you to prove beyond a reasonable doubt, but am
simply asking you to give to us what information you
personally have so that we can honestly deal with all the
facts charged by you, and you have not even given us a
name. A. Well, when you go before a Grand Jury with
a prima facie case, or where you have any case in law,
you know that you can ask the judge for the right to
summons.

Q. But this is not a Grand Jury. You have not pre-
sented facts to us, if you have knowledge of facts, and
still you are asking us for the right to summons. Now,
I ask you, assuming that you have the right to summon

let us assume that you get this unlimited right to sum-
mon what are you prepared to prove? We have a
right to ask you that. A. My statement that legislators
can be bought.

Q. In other words, what legislator or legislators?
A. Mr. Cahill, lam not going to stand here and name
this man, that man and the other man, unless I have the
right of summons.

Q. Well, you have done it. A. I haven’t specified
the number.

Q. Well, you have said all with a few exceptions. Who
are the exceptions that you have in mind? A. Not too
many, and it wouldn’t be fair to give the names.

Q. W ell, won’t you go ahead and name them, even for
the purposes of the record? A. No, I won’t.
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O. You refuse to tell the exceptions? A. I refuse to

tell the exceptions, unless you give me the right of sum-

mons. , . ~

q Then you will not inform us as to who are the

honest men? *A. There are honest men in the Legisla-

ture, and they are here today, you, for instance, and

others. ,

,
~

q Then I think, if you wish to conduct yourself
honestly, you should at least state those whom you think
are honest. I think you have some well pronounced
convictions on that. A. (Conferring with counsel.)

Speaker Cahill. I suggest that we have another
recess, so that Mr. Barnes can prepare the answers.

Mr. Barnes. I would like to give them to you, Mr.
Cahill. lam going to do it, too.

(The last question read.)
The Witness. I object to that question
Speaker Cahill. On what grounds?
The Witness. On the grounds I have already said

that I would not name the people who have taken graft
unless I had a chance to summon them. If I name the
people that are not, it is the same thing in another way.
I am a news man. My duty is to cover news and get
facts to the public, which I have been doing.

Q. That is all we are trying to get from you, facts.
A. And lam not a lawyer. Now I have plenty of facts
in the background to show the people contacts with the
Legislature.

Q. With all due respect, I have known “home run
Barnes” for many years. You have very eminent coun-
sel. I am sure he will not let you get into any difficulty
wth even a lawyer. lam just asking facts. You have
been going around the Commonwealth and have been in-
dicting members of the Legislature. My wife has been
asking where her pound of tea was. A. I imagine some
of the legislators could have given it to you if you had
asked the right ones.

Q. 1 cannot imagine the position you are in, a
newspaper man dealing with facts and coming in here
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and not at least be able to put your finger on some of the
men whom you say have been perjuring. Now that is the
story we want, and from there on we go. I want to know
where and when and how he got it. A. lam ready to
give it to you if you will give me the same power that
brought me up here. I stand on my constitutional right.
I am a citizen of Massachusetts and the United States of
America.

Q. lam sure you misunderstood your attorney. You
have your right to summon or anybody who is brought
before a legislative committee. A. I ask for that right.

Q. We cannot confer it upon you. We have no power.
The committee itself does the summoning, and it does
not indulge in frivolous transactions. It cannot sum-
mon anybody because somebody stated they ought to
be summoned. We have got to have some more sub-
stantive ground to go ahead on, to make the summons
on. Assuming you get this right to summon, what are
you going to prove, who got what and where? A.
Well, I will prove that $2,500 was paid a member of the
Senate back in 1934

Q. If you will excuse me, the order clearly sets out,
which is in front of me, the present members of the
Legislature. A. Mr. Cahill, I don’t know just how to
proceed here. I am serious in this thing. I made the
statement and I am not retracting a single word I made
from any platform in the state of Massachusetts.

Q. You remember you and I attended a dinner
A. If I had the power of summon I could bring the man
here responsible for it.

Q. You remember a certain dinner we spoke at at
Worcester? A. I do.

Q. Lou remember I told you my door was always
open for anybody to walk in where it is to proceed against
any member of the Legislature? A. You did.

Q. Didn’t I tell you I was anxious to get the things
cleaned up here? A. Yes.

Q. Have you ever been to my door? A. I cannot
see why 1 should. lam a news man. lam not a prose-
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cutor. Referring to that speech in Worcester, one of the
proudest things I remember is the fact you paid me such
a tribute when you opened yours.

Q. I paid tribute to you as a man who would make an
interesting speech. A. You have a good memory, that
is right.

Q. And that night you never said a word excepting
about the present members of the Legislature. A. I
didn’t say that night that Martin Hays had placed mem-
bers on the auction block.

Q. Martin Hays was not a member at that time.
At that time you never mentioned the present Legisla-
ture. You made a general statement against dog racing.
A. That was to support my statement that the Legisla-
ture was bought.

Q. That is in accordance with the policy of the people
who employ you, that is right? A. That is correct.

Q. And they are against dogs? A. Not against
dogs, but in favor of good government.

Q. And in favor of horse racing? A. They are
not in favor.

Q. Hoes not the \ankee Lietwork handle more pro-
grams of horse races than any other system? A. Yes,
sir, and we are going to continue to handle it despite
Representative Wenzler

Senator Wbagg. Just a minute. Just answer the
question.

Q; Now > getting back to that Senator in 1934 whoreceived 82,500, is he still a member of the Legislature?
A. He is still a member.

Q. Will you name him? A. Yes - no, sir, not with-out the power of summons.
Q. But you yourself say positively he got it? A. Isay he got it, and I say many other members got it

'

Q. And you refuse to disclose? A. I refuse to dis-close.
Q. Did you yourself see him take the money9 AJNo, sir. J ’

Q. Did you see any evidence of it? A. Yes sir
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Q. What is that evidence? A. Well money has to
come from some place and go to some place, and that is
where you catch it, in between.

Q. Can you again consult your counsel and give us
the translation of what you have just said? I do not
understand it. What do you mean? A. I mean that
money the most difficult thing in the world, as you
are aware, is to prove a charge of graft. Now the only
way graft can be proved is by tracing the money from its
source to the party who received it.

Q. Where did it come from? A. It came from the
Revere dog track, handled through Martin Hays, and
that is only a small portion of the money that was handled.

Q. And you still refuse to say who go it? A. I do,
unless given the power of summons.

Q. Representative Sawyer asked that the record be
made clear and he wants to know if you would be willing
so far as you can recall, to repeat the same words which
you used in your speech in the Worcester Rotary Club?
A. The entire speech?

Q. No, the part that is subject to the order. A. Yes,
sir, I ask the liberty of ten minutes to do that so you can
get the entire background.

Q. We do not want to hear the speech. Representa-
tive Sawyer requested your exact words, that they may
be made a matter of record out of your own mouth.

Senator Wragg. Regarding the $lOO and the pound
of tea.

The Witness. Yes, sir. As I recall in Worcester,
while I may be wrong, but that question came up after
Mr. Mahoney, who had been sitting beside Mr. Mac-
Donald said to me, “You went to the Legislature and
they did nothing about it?” and I says, “How do you
expect to get any satisfaction when with exceptions you
can buy the Legislature from $lOO down to a pound of
tea?” That is the statement I made.

Q. Are you willing to agree to what appears to be a
stenographic copy of what you said? A. Yes, sir.

Q. It reads this way: “With few exceptions you
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can buy the legislators for anything from $lOO to a pound
of tea.” Is that about what you said? A. It is possible
I said that. I cannot say the exact words, but that is
what I intended to imply.

Q. Now, you are still unwilling to say assuming
you get the right to summon in, what will be proved?
A. If you will give me the power to summon

Q. We cannot. The committee cannot. A. If you
will recommend a committee similar to the Seabury in-
vestigating committee, I will blow the lid off the State
House and give them the evidence.

Q. But of your own knowledge you are unwilling to
give a single thing to the committee here? A. I cannot
prove my statement without

Q. Say yes or no, with all respect to Mr. Barnes'
coaching. A. That is a very limited answer.

Q. Isn’t that what it amounts to? A. Will you
repeat it again?

Q. You are unwilling of your own knowledge to
present a single, solitary fact to this committee? A. No,
I am willing but the committee won’t accept them.

Q. You are letting down the committee, aren’t you?
A. Well, I am entitled to some leeway.

Q. If we accept those conditions, the committee
does not know what they are summoning people in for.
A. Well, 1 presume you are interested in the state. I
have lespect for the members of the committee and if
you are interested in cleaning up the state, you should
recommend a special committee.

Q. I think you said that A. And let me givethem facts upon which to work.
Q. It is ob\ ious that you want to do the answering

and the questioning, too. A. I am sorry, Air. Cahill.Mr. Cahill, along with dog racing, if I can get the power of
summons 1 would be glad to bring out a lot of moneywhich has been paid to members of the Legislature which1 consider has been masqueraded as legal fees.Q. How much, where and who, and the rest of it?repeat all those things again, who got it? A. Canwe ask for the power of summons?
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Senator Wragg. The order calls for you to present to
the said committee any facts upon which you base your
statement and have you any facts, Mr. Bickford?

The Witness. I have all the facts to show you that
the background, that Chicago gangdom and Massachu-
setts gangdom have a contact with our Legislature.

Senator Wragg. Have you the facts that you can
back up this statement you have made?

The Witness. I have the facts if you will give me
the power of summons.

Senator Wragg. But you haven’t any facts of your
own knowledge'you could present to this committee?

The Witness. I have facts, but I cannot support
them without the power of summons.

Senator Wragg. Well, that seems to be all there is
to it

Q. You are or were a police court reporter for many
years? A. Yes, sir.

Q. You know its routine? A. Yes, sir.
Q. You know you cannot go into a police court with

a complaint that some one is expectorating on the street
or somebody swearing without substantiating it with
some kind of evidence? A. That is quite true, sir.

Q. And you know you yourself are obliged under
those circumstances to present facts? A. Yes, sir.

Q. And that you are not allowed to even set ma-
chinery of law in motion? A. That is true.

Q. Until you have done that very thing? A. Yes,
very true.

Q. Now, you are asking us to set in motion a great
machinery without one single solitary fact? The only
fact you have brought out is that a Senator has received
$2,500 and you have refused to disclose his name. With-
out naming one man you expect to set the machinery in
motion. A. I refuse to name the man unless given the
power of summons.

Q. I repeat to you we have not the power. A. lam
trying to clean up a bad mess. This may be rank con-
tempt, but I believe in your heart you know it needs to
be cleaned up.
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Q. I think that is unfair. A. I retract it. I have
the highest respect for you and Mr. Wragg.

Q. That is punching below the belt because for one
hour I have been trying to get out of you one single soli-
tary fact. A. And when I start to show you gangdom
when I try to show you I have fingerprints, records and
penitentiary photographs, you stop me.

Senator Wragg. We are interested in this Court. We
are not interested in gangdom. There are no fingerprints
of any members of the Legislature there as a matter of
record.

The Witness. No, there are not
Speaker Cahill. We had better get that admission in

because that is very helpful.
Senator Wragg. The committee will now recess until

11.45, and Mr. Bickford, you will be present.
The Witness. Yes, I will be present.
(Recess until 11.45.)

Senator Wragg. The hearing will be in order
Q. (By Speaker Cahill.) Mr. Bickford, as a former

police reporter you know no summons ever issues in even
the most trivial matter unless and until some party is
named as the accused, that is right 9 A. That is
correct.

Q. Why, then, should you ask the Commonwealth to
put the cart before the horse by issuing summonses with-
out our knowing who is being accused? A. Well, now,
Mi. Cahill, if you should go to the police court for a
summons you have to have a witness to substantiate
your charges, as you know, that is true.

Q. sou yourself are the witness and that is all you
need. A. Yes, you contend and you have just said I
could not go to a police court for a summons unless I hadsomething to prove the statement.

n^ess you name somebody and name some facts.A. 1 hat is true. Now I have been looking over a fewspecific cases. This has nothing to do with dog racingbut one case where Representative A filed a bill for Mrs.
, whose husband was a state employee and who had
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been hurt in an accident. We find the bill was to cover
hospital expenses and we find the bill passed and S3OO
was awarded, and we find

Q. When did this take place? A. Last year.

The Witness. 1937. We find Representative A,
who was a lawyer, took the $3OO check which came
through and was endorsed by Mrs. B to Representative
A, and in return he gave her back his check for $2OO.
That is one specific instance why I would like to summon
records because of the fact I believe that check is in the
record in the State Treasurer’s office, cancelled check,
and I am sure the record of the bank on the transaction
is available if I can have the power to get it. Now a cer-
tain man who is

Q. If you have the committee’s assurance right now
in the instance you have just stated that a summons will
be issued, will you disclose the name? A. You give us
the power of summons. I will not disclose the name here.

Q. I want to make this clear to you: you have named
conditions which the committee is legally unable to grant,
namely, that we give you the right to issue summons.
We have no such power, and that power to summon is
in the hands of the committee itself A. But a special
committee

Q. Now, I will make this public pronouncement right
now: that the committee is willing and anxious to state,
however, that if you will name a member of the Legisla-
ture the committee will issue such summonses as we
legally can to prove or disprove your charges. On that
assurance • A. I will not name the man here. Then
I would like to’take you down to the $25,000 placed in
escrow

Q. Wait a minute. There is no question now. You
are making speeches, and with all respect you have
been up here on other bills. A. Yes.

Q. You were at here on the dentists’ bill? A. Yes.
There is a bill that will stand investigating.

Q. You were up that time, or the reporting service of

Senator Weagg. 1937?
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which you are a member, was a member of the press
gallery at that time? A. That is true.

Q. You know the rule we have that members of the
press gallery are not permitted to lobby on bills, don’t
you? A. Can you produce the evidence I lobbied on the
bill?

Q. No. It is your own admission that you did.
A. That I was here. I have a right to come here. I
pay to support the State House the same as other citizens.

Q. And do you mean to say you did no active work
here among the members on that question? A. I ask
you to produce the evidence.

Q. You do not keep consistent here. In other words,
you want me to do something you yourself with all the
far-flung publicity you have had over the radio are un-
willing to do. A. Ido not need publicity.

Q. Will you answer this question: have you ever been
to any district attorney on matters that you have been
complaining about, yes or no? A. No.

Q. You have not. Have you ever been to the Attor-
ney General? A. No.

Q. Have you ever got in touch with the foreman of
the Suffolk County Grand Jury? A. No.

Q. They have extraordinary powers to investigate?
A. No, but I took it up with the Governor.

Q. Youare bound to get that in, aren’tyou? A. Yes, sir.
Q. Now, with all these facts and with all this informa-

tion you have not yet produced in this hearing but which
you allegedly have, why haven’t you gone to any of these?
A. Do you want my honest answer? I could not go to
the District Attorney of Suffolk County whom I have al-
ready termed the Rip Van Winkle of Pemberton Square,
because I did not believe I would get any satisfaction and,
secondly, because of the fact that the evidence which I
have is our only protection against a libel suit and I do
not want it to get out of my hands.

Q. But your attorney has advised you that you have
immunity here? A. Oh, here, yes. lam thinking about
the Grand Jury.

Q. And this is a swell place to get it off your chest if
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the things you allege are truthful. There is no better
place in the world A. lam thinking about the
Grand Jury, Mr. Cahill. ' Air. Cahill, don’t you think

Speaker Cahill. I have no more questions.
Senator Wragg. Mr. Bickford, it seems quite clear

from the hearing this morning that you are trying to
force the Legislature to go on a fishing expedition at the
expense of the state as to the integrity of every member
of the Legislature.

The Witness. That is right.
Senator Wragg. When you have advanced no single

fact or given a specific accusation against any single mem-
ber of this Legislature of 1937-1938. Under those con-
ditions, I think it best and will call this hearing continued
until you are ready to present something specific and shall
request you to refrain from further generalities on this
subject.

The Witness. Air. Wragg, may I have one closing
statement?

Senator Wragg. We will continue this hearing until
tomorrow morning

The Witness. If you will wait for three weeks
Senator Wragg. We wall continue the hearing until

tomorrow morning at 10.30.
The Witness. I won’t behere,sir,unlessyousummonme.
Speaker Cahill. This is a continued hearing and no

further summons is necessary.

The Witness. Could we have this understood; I can
say nothing more and will say nothing more than I have
said here today unless granted the power of summons.

Senator Wragg. We will continue the hearing until
10.30 tomorrow in this same room and further summons
will not be necessary. You will be here at 10.30?

The Witness. I will be here.
Senator Wragg. And if you have any specific facts

against any member of the 1937-1938 Legislature, you
present them at that time and the committee will proceed
at that time.

(Hearing adjourned to Friday, January 14, 1938, at
10.30 A.M.)
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Second Day.

ate House, Boston, Ma
January 14, 1931

Continued hearing before the Rules Committee of the
Massachusetts Legislature, acting concurrently, in room
436, at 10.30 a.m., upon Senate No. 194.

President Wragg presided, and all the members of the
committee were present.

Clarence A. Barnes, Esq., appeared as counsel for
Mr. Bickford.

Testimony of Leland C. Bickford resumed.
President Wragg. The committee will come to order.

We will resume the hearing we started yesterday.
Q. (By Speaker Cahill.) Mr. Bickford, will you to

the best of your ability recall the questions and answers
of yesterday’s hearing and state whether, after twenty-
four hours’ time for consideration, you wish to change
any of the answers? A. I don’t wish to change any of
the answers.

Q. The committee has asked me to propound the
following question to you. First of all, let me recall to
your mind the following facts, one, that you have
been informed that any statement made by you in an-
swer to a question asked by the committee carries im-
munity; two, that you are under oath; three, that you
have stated you know the names of certain members of
this Legislature who have received money improperly;
four, that you have refused to disclose the names of
these men; five, that this committee has assured you
that if you will state such names it will summon all
persons it legally may to prove or disprove the allega-
tions, six, that the committee cannot legally delegate to
you or to anyone else the right to summons witnesses
and papers. Such being the situation and in view of the
foregoing facts, do you still refuse to give the committee
the names of the members of this Legislature whose
votes have been purchased? Answer yes or no. A. I do.
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Q. Are you willing to give those names, if not pub-
licly, to the committee in executive session?

(Brief recess at 10.45 a.m. to give Mr. Bickford a
chance to confer with his counsel. The hearing was re-
sumed at 10.47 a.m.)

President Wragg. Mr. Bickford, you understand
with reference to names given in executive session, that
naturally it will be the privilege and the duty of the
committee to make them public, of course.

Mr. Martin Hays. Mr. Chairman, may I
Mr. Bickford. Mr. Chairman, keep this guy down,

now!
(The conference between Mr. Bickford and his attorney

resumed until 10.49 a.m.)
Mr. Bickford. Mr. Chairman, if the names are not

made public, I am prepared to give them in executive
session, with all the evidence to support and corroborate
them, provided you will take the proper action.

Speaker Cahill. You keep making conditions. You
can’t do that. In other words, you are asking us as public
servants to take accusations against members and do
nothing about it.

Mr. Bickford. I want action on it, but if I give you
the names and you make them public, I might as well
make them public here.

Speaker Cahill. I agree with you
Mr. Bickford. I might as well make them public

here.
Speaker Cahill. I agree with you
Mr. Bickford. But if you will go into executive ses-

sion and not make the names public until we have given
you the proper evidence to support and corroborate
them, and give my attorney the privilege of producing
the evidence, I will give you the names.

Speaker Cahill. I, for one, am not going to take
public business and make it a private commitment, if I
cannot give it to the public. We are here to clean up
the situation, and it seems to me the very least that can
be done is to have some evidence of an effort on the part
of those making the accusation to help us. And I say
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this, you cannot hamstring this committee by any
such reservations. This is a governing body of both
branches. We are entitled to use our discretion. We
cannot make a commitment not to make them public.
We will be accused of hiding wrongdoers if we do. Now,
it is a matter of discretion. I will give you this assurance,
however,

Mr. Bickford. The Grand Jury does not make them
public.

Speaker Cahill. lam doing this merely for myself.
The Grand Jury do. They make them public. They have
indictments.

Mr. Bickford. That is what we want. We are
satisfied, after we have given you the evidence, that you

should make them public.
Speaker Cahill. I will give you this assurance on my

part, and I hope the committee will join in it, that we
are not going to castigate anybody or have anybody put
on the chopping block without going into the situation
very thoroughly. Now, with that single reservation are
you still willing to disclose to the committee?

Mr. Bickford. Only on the plan that I have stated,
Mr. Cahill.

Speaker Cahill. Mr. President, I move that we go
into executive session.

President Wragg. The Chair will declare a recess.
(A recess was taken, the committee retiring from the

room at 11 a.m. and returning at 11.40 a.m.)
President Wragg. The committee will come to order.
Q. (By Speaker Cahill.) Mr. Bickford, you do not

claim the votes of all the members of the Legislature have
been bought, do you? A. No, sir, Ido not. There are
many honorable members of the Legislature.

Q. And you still refuse to give us unconditionally the
names of any members whose votes were bought? A. I
will be glad to give you the names

Q. Yes or no. The committee has asked for it.Ihese are questions that the committee has asked me topropound to you for a yes or no answer. You refuse to
give us unconditionally the names of any member whose
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vote was bought? A. I will give it to you in executive
session provided it is referred to the proper authorities.

Q. With all respect to you, Mr. Bickford, the com-
mittee has requested a yes or no answer to these four
questions. A. Mr. Cahill,

Q. Answer yes or no with reference to the question
just put. Your position has been ably demonstrated.
We just want yes or no on that. You have attached
conditions. A. I have nothing further to say, on advice
of counsel.

Q. I will repeat the question: Do you appreciate the
fact that your allegations at the Worcester Rotary Club
have cast reflection upon the integrity of the entire mem-
bership? A. No, Ido not. Those remarks I made to the
Worcester Rotary Club were aimed at the person who
deserved them and not at any honest member of the
Legislature of which there are many, and also many in
the Senate.

Q. And yet you have used language which leaves all
the members smeared rather than the person or persons
you had in mind when making that statement? A. That
is not so.

President Wragg. We will declare the hearing on
Senate 194 closed.

(The hearing on Senate 194 was closed at 11.43 a.m.)

Mr, Martin Hays. My name having been brought
into this matter both here and, as I am informed, in
Worcester

Speaker Cahill. Will you speak louder?
Mr. Hays. I would like the privilege of making a

statement and an answer.
President Wragg. Mr. Hays, as you know, this

morning we have been hearing Senate 194 and the only
one mentioned in Senate 194 was Mr. Bickford and he
has been heard. Of course, there have been other names
mentioned during the testimony here, including His
Excellency the Governor, and I think it would be
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better if you wish to be heard that we take the matter
up in executive session of the Committee on Rules to
see if a hearing should be granted to you or other mem-
bers or other men who have been mentioned during the
testimony.

Mr. Hays. Well, Mr. President, I do not know the
orders by number, and I only know what I read in the
papers, and I come here voluntarily and perfectly agree-
able to be put under oath, and I waive immunity and
want no immunity.

President Wragg. We appreciate your position, Mr.
Hays, but I feel that it would be advisable for us to take
it up with the Committee on Rules and take it.under
advisement as to whether or not we should as a Committee
on Rules hear you and others who have been mentioned
during this testimony.

Mr. Hays. Of course, Ido not want to be insistent,
and I bow to your wisdom and judgment, but at the
same time I would like to be heard, and I think that
what I have to say might be helpful to the committee.

President Wragg. I think at a later time if the com-
mittee so desires an opportunity might be offorded to
you at a later date.

Mr. Hay's. Well, might I say this, Mr. Chairman,
having knowledge of the rules and of the law, that an in-
timation to me to come up here will suffice; that I prefer
not to be summoned; that I want no immunity; that I
will testify voluntarily and under oath.

President Wragg. Thank you, Mr. Hays. The meet-
ing is adjourned.

Mr. Bickford. Mr. Chairman,
Resident Wragg. The meeting is adjourned.
Mr. Bickford. Off the record I would like to comeup and will bring the evidence and present it; if he isallowed to present it to the public I will present it(Hearing adjourned at 11.48 a.m.)
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To the Honorable Senate and House of Representatives.

The order, under which we are working, and quoted by
the majority report, confines us to seeking to ascertain
the basis of the statement of Leland C. Bickford that
“members of the Legislature, with certain exceptions,
can be bought for from one hundred dollars down to a
pound of tea.” This statement of said Bickford is a
reflection upon the fitness, and that alone, of certain
members of the Legislature to be members of that body,
on the ground that their votes are purchasable for small
sums.

Under no circumstance can the statement of Bickford
be construed as a charge of high crimes or dangerous con-
spiracy which warrant asking an outside body under
direction of the Attorney General, or the Governor, or
the Judiciary, to act in the matter.

The Constitution provides that Senate and House are
the sole judges as to fitness of their members to serve.
It is thus a constitutional duty of the Legislature itself
to act in this matter if further action be deemed advisable.

Moreover, to refer the matter to the Attorney General
or a Bickford Investigating Committee, appointed by the
Governor and the Judiciary, is to give endorsement and
lend weight to the above mentioned statement of said
Bickford, and there is nothing in any testimony or evi-
dence that said Bickford has given at the hearings of this
Committee which warrants our endorsing or lending
weight to his statement that smeared every member of
the Legislature.

Moreover, the Constitution distinctly says that in the
three branches of our State government, legislative, execu-

DISSENTING REPORT OF REPRESENTATIVE
ROLAND D. SAWYER.
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tive and judicial, one shall not interfere with the preroga-
tives of another. It is accordingly hard to see what action
the Attorney General, or a Bickford Committee appointed
by the Governor and Judiciary could take as a result of
their investigation.

Accordingly, I am filing herewith memoranda of the
evidence offered by Leland C. Bickford, with an order
that further inquiry into the statements made by said
Bickford be conducted by a legislative committee.

At the public hearing given by the Joint Rules Committee, Leland
C. Bickford, in answer to summons, appeared accompanied by counsel.
The chairman ruled that said Bickford could at any time consult with
his counsel, but that in no case should counsel answer questions or
address the Committee.

After a long hearing and extensive questioning on the part of the
presiding officers of the two branches, viz., President Wragg of the
Senate and Speaker Cahill of the House, the following is a summary
of the testimony of Mr. Bickford, made under oath.

He reaffirmed a statement made at the Worcester Rotary Club on
January 6th, “that with certain exceptions members of the Legis-
lature could be bought for anything from $lOO to a pound of tea.”

He would not mention any member that had been so bought, and
he testified to only two members that he had knowledge that had
been so bought, one a member of the Senate of 1934, whom he alleged
had received a sum of $2,500 for his vote, and the other a member of
the House, whom he alleged had received $lOO for advocating legis-lation in the session of 1937.

He refused to offer any evidence of these two cases, or evidence
supporting his general allegations, unless he were given power to
summons witness and records, and he named as parties and recordshe desired to summons, the following; The State Racing Commissionand the list of stockholders of the dog tracks and a list of employeesof the dog tracks; James B. Egan, Edward J. O’Hare, Martin Hays,Robert J. Bottomly, Governor Hurley, Representative Bacigalupo.Together with certain records, specified as records at the First Na-tional Bank, the Shawmut National Bank and the race trackslo give Mr. Bickford opportunity to act with fullest opportunityof reflection and advice of counsel, the hearing adjourned twenty-four

\\ hen the hearing was resumed January 14th, Mr. Bickford againI ' mi>ook"» »«»“»" 1» bad taken they
.

Pl™S’ he would offer no evidence to support his chargesagainst the members of the Legislature unless given the power tosummon witnesses and records. power to
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In addition to his position taken the day previous, Mr. Bickford
stated:

“My remarks at Worcester and here are aimed at the person who
deserved them and not at any honest members of the Legislature of
which there are many, and also many in the Senate.”

Mr. Bickford was then asked if under any circumstances he would
in any way aid the General Court in clearing up what he had declared
was a bad situation, whether if he were given a hearing in executive
session he would feel free to talk more freely. To this Mr. Bickford
replied:

“Mr. Chairman, if the names are not made public, I am prepared
to give them in executive session, with all the evidence to support
and corroborate them, provided you will take the proper action.”

Mr. Bickford was then told by the presiding officers that it -would
be the duty of the committee to make public the names of persons
accused, and that said executive meeting would be held in private
only to accommodate him.

To this position of the Committee, after recess during which Mr.
Bickford discussed the matter with his counsel, Mr. Bickford upon
the reassembling of the Committee, made the following statement;

“But if you will go into executive session and not make the names
public until we have given you the proper evidence to support and
corroborate them, and give my attorney the privilege of producing
the evidence, I will give you the names.”

Your Committees on Rules have given Mr. Bickford his day in
court. They have patiently listened to what he had to say. They
have given him every opportunity to present evidence supporting
his charges that have smeared every member of the General Court.
They have offered him opportunity to aid in cleaning up alleged whole-
sale corruption of which he professes knowledge, but he has refused
so to do. Your Committee feels Mr. Bickford is in honor bound to
clear innocent men in the General Court by naming the guilty, if he
knows such are there. We feel he has a public duty to perform by
giving every aid he can to clear up any public corruption he alleges
he knows to exist. Believing this, your Committee believes that Mr.
Bickford is not entitled to further consideration on the part of the
GeneralCourt; but your Committee does feel that the General Court
has a distinct duty to perform, viz., to take every step within its
power to clear the Legislature of charges against certain of its mem-
bers, which charges reflect on all; and to take every step to clear up
any public corruption that exists if allegations of such by Mr. Bick-
ford have any basis in fact. Accordingly your Committee is recom-
mending further inquiry into the matter, but I feel forced by my
conviction to dissent from the reports above and to recommend that
such inquiry be by a special committee of the Legislature (see page 34).

ROLAND D. SAWYER.
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Ordered, That a special committee of the General Court,
to consist of two members of the senate, appointed by the
president thereof, and four members of the house, to be
appointed by the speaker thereof, with power to summon
witnesses, papers, records, administer oaths, hold hearings
and use all powers and authority of the General Court
itself, in taking testimony, examining witnesses, securing
evidence, that will substantiate or refute the charges
made by Leland C. Bickford, that “with certain excep-
tions members of the General Court can be bought for
from one hundred dollars to a pound of tea.”

Said committee is authorized to employ stenographic
service, procure the aid of counsel and shall as soon as
may be report their findings, together with recommenda-
tions for action, to the General Court.






